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The Committee met under the chairmanship of the Permanent Representative of Guyana to the OAS, Ambassador Bayney Karran, in order to consider the items on the order of business, document CP/CSH-1441/12 rev. 2.

The following delegations participated in this meeting:  Argentina, Barbados, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Haiti, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Peru, Trinidad and Tobago, United States, Uruguay, and the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela.
1. 
Presentation on the X Conference of Defense Ministers of the Americas
· Declaration of Punta del Este (CP/CSH/INF-329/12)
· Address by the Minister of Defense of the Eastern Republic of Uruguay, Eleuterio Fernández Huidobro (CP/CSH/INF-330/12)
· Address by the Secretary General of the OAS, José Miguel Insulza (CP/CSH/INF-331/12)

Ambassador Milton Romani, Permanent Representative of Uruguay, reported on the X Conference of Defense Ministers of the Americas (CDMA) and noted that the conference was the main coordination forum on security and defense issues. 


The Ambassador of Uruguay referred to the agreements set out in the Declaration of Punta del Este as well as alluding to the earlier remarks of the Minister of Defense of the Eastern Republic of Uruguay, Eleuterio Fernández Huidobro, and the OAS Secretary General.


The Chair of the Committee on Hemispheric Security referred to his participation at CDMA X, which afforded an opportunity to share information on the collective agendas of the Conference and the Organization on defense issues.

The delegation of Canada thanked the Government of Uruguay. It also thanked Peru for its offer to host the next conference in 2014. It also invited the Inter-American Defense Board to present its observations on the event.

2. Update of the Annual Work Plan of the Inter-American Defense Board [AG/RES. 2631 (XLI-O/11)] (CP/CSH/INF-332/12)

Lieutenant General Guy Thibault, Chair of the Council of Delegates of the Inter-American Defense Board (IADB), presented an update on the Annual Work Plan of the IADB as requested by the delegation of Argentina.
General Thibault’s presentation was distributed as document CP/CSH/INF-332/12.

The delegation of Argentina thanked the Permanent Representative of Uruguay for his report on CDMA X. It also thanked General Thibault and the Chair for having included this item on the agenda and reiterated the position of Argentina when the work plan was presented. In that connection, it said that it was its understanding that the work plan contained activities that exceeded the IADB Statutes. The activities of the IADB should be framed by the Statutes.

The delegation of Ecuador shared the views of Uruguay regarding the reforms that were needed in the inter-American defense system. It also concurred with Argentina that the IADB plan exceeded its statutes, and cited item 1.4 as an example.

The delegation of Bolivia agreed with Argentina that it would be advisable to wait for the outcomes of CDMA X before revisiting the topic. It also said that its authorities had reviewed the IADB plan and found that the activities were not consistent with the IADB Statutes. 

The delegation of Peru expressed satisfaction at its prospective assumption of the Pro Tempore Secretariat of the Conference. It also acknowledged the willingness of the Board to work with it in that regard.  Regarding the work plan, it said that it was important to note that the plan was a working proposal that was being continually updated.

The delegation of Canada thanked the IADB for its report and said that each IADB presentation was an opportunity for dialogue.

The delegation of the United States mentioned that it was important for the IADB to provide an update on its experience at CDMA X. It also noted its disagreement with the objections to the work plan of the IADB, reminding the delegations that the presentation was a courtesy and that the IADB work plan was not subject to the approval of the CSH.

The delegation of Chile reminded all the delegations at its country would be next to chair the Board and any input and comments on the IADB work plan would be gratefully received.

The delegation of Nicaragua concurred that a number of activities overstepped the regulatory framework. It also recalled that the IADB formed part of the member states and that the CSH had been tasked with following up on security issues; it saw no reason, therefore, why the IADB work plan should not be discussed.

The delegation of the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela considered that the activities escaped the statutes and was in favor of a discussion within the Committee on the future of the mission of the inter-American defense system.

The delegation of Mexico said that Uruguay’s detailed report presented a particular vision of a process that emerged from lengthy and resolute discussions. The IADB had offered a very objective presentation of what had been achieved and what had not. 

The delegation of Barbados expressed its support for the work plan of the IADB and acknowledged the need for a discussion on the inter-American defense system, of which it considered the IADB an integral part.

The delegation of Colombia noted that the presentation on the Work Plan was a courtesy and praised its presentation to the Committee. In that regard, he encouraged other entities to emulate that practice.

Álvaro Briones, Acting Director of the Department of Public Security, referred to item 12 of the Declaration of Punta del Este (the draft “mechanism of exchange of information on capacities in support of natural disasters”) and advised the delegations that the OAS Secretariat had already offered to assist the Chair in developing the database.

General Thibault addressed the doubts with regard to the fact that the plan went beyond the Statutes of the IADB and said that he was interested in knowing which specific elements the member states regarded as exceeding the Statutes. He also said that the Committee had an important role to play in the future of the IADB and announced that in December a presentation would be given on the potential services that the IADB had to offer. That would be the occasion for delegations to advise the Board on how it should act.
3. Consideration of the topic:  Execution of the Hemispheric Plan of Action against Transnational Organized Crime and Strengthening of Hemispheric Cooperation
· Draft resolution “Place and Date of the Fourth Meeting of the Technical Group on Transnational Organized Crime” (CP/CSH-1442/12 corr. 1)

The delegation of Trinidad and Tobago referred to the mandate contained in operative paragraph 33 of resolution AG/RES. 2735 (XLII-O/12). In keeping with that mandate, it presented a draft resolution entitled “Place and Date of the Fourth Meeting of the Technical Group on Transnational Organized Crime” (CP/CSH-1442/12) and said that the meeting, which was scheduled for March 11, 2013, would be held with existing Permanent Council funds. At that meeting, the GTDOT would have to decide what structure the group would have going forward or determine if there were other ways that it might fulfill its mandates. It would also have to examine its obligations with regard to reporting. In that connection, it suggested that the GDOT hold informal meetings in a bid to reach consensus on these topics, and it proposed that the draft resolution be discussed at the meeting of the CSH scheduled for December 6, with a view to referring it to the Permanent Council for consideration on December 19.

The delegation of Chile supported the proposal of Trinidad and Tobago that the Technical Group hold informal meetings.

The delegation of Mexico suggested that openings be found in the CSH agenda to discuss the issue.
4. Other business

The Chair referred to document CP/CSH-1440/12, entitled “Proposed Methodology for Consideration of the Issue of the Future of the Mission and Functions of the Instruments and Components of the Inter-American defense system”, and reminded delegations that this topic would be considered at the meeting scheduled for November 16.

The delegation of Chile suggested that the meeting of February 21, 2013, be moved to February 27 in an attempt to ensure a higher attendance, bearing in mind that the Committee would be holding two activities the following week.

The delegation of Peru requested that the Secretariat present a compendium of documents on the subject under discussion.

The delegation of Ecuador proposed holding three consecutive meetings on the subject.

The delegation of Mexico considered that it would be beneficial to have intervals between meetings, given the nature of the matters to be addressed. It was the prerogative of delegations to determine the composition of their delegations. 

In that regard, General Thibault recalled that the IADB Council of Delegates was composed of representatives of defense ministries.

The Chair of the CSH mentioned the letter addressed to the Minister of Defense of Uruguay, which referred to CDMA X. He said that he had received a number of communications in response to the letter from member states, which did not agree with some of the positions set out therein. In that regard, he said that, in future, consultations would be held on these matters to ensure the greatest possible cooperation.

Finally, the Committee bade farewell to Juan Gabriel Morales, Alternate Representative of Mexico.
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